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Dr. John Potter opened the ninth annual meeting of the Asia Cohort Consortium (ACC) and proposed the following goals:

· Identify further steps for harmonization.

· Develop a proposal for a round robin lab protocol. 

· Identify additional pilot projects and working groups.  

· Develop steps towards a dietary assessment tool.

· Discuss future Coordinating Center (CC) funding.  

Updates from Cohorts
BR asked representatives for updates on cohort progress.
JS reported that two ACC-affiliated cohorts in Korea were currently operating. AS was asked to share specific developments.
AS stated that enrollment for the National Cancer Center Screening cohort was ongoing. The cohort has been working towards a recruitment goal of 25,000 individuals; 5000 of which are expected this year.  

KC reported on two cohorts in Singapore which currently have funding at a pilot stage.  At present, the Diabetic Cohort has enrolled 6000 subjects, with a goal of 10,000 by 2011. The Multi-Ethnic Cohort has been pursuing the recruitment of 4000 individuals from each of the following ethnicities: Malay, Chinese and Indian.  Thus far, 6000-7000 individuals have been recruited. Additional funding for both cohorts will be pursued.
JP provided an update from A. Rahman A. Jamal on progress in Malaysia.  The Malaysia Cohort is currently using a mobile lab and doing a series of validation studies, including studies on biomarkers and smoking histories. Mid-year recruitment totaled 9000 participants; 66% of whom are Malay, 25% Chinese, 7% Indian and a small proportion of other groups.  A number of alarming statistics have emerged from data thus far.  For example, more than 1/3 of participants were found to be hypertensive, 15% had diabetes, 80% had high cholesterol, and 1/3 were obese according to Asian cutpoints.  These results have suggested extensive baseline pathology in the cohort.  

PB updated the group on progress in Iran.  The cohort in Golestan has closed recruitment at 50,000 participants and is now engaged in follow-up.  A few publications focused on the cohort’s descriptive characteristics are in progress.   Plans for cohorts in other parts of the country are also under consideration, including a pilot project on stomach cancer scheduled for next year.

RS touched briefly on developments in India, specifically noting Dr. Prakash Gupta’s continued efforts around smoking in the country.  Details of RS’s feasibility study, as well as troubling data on diet and diabetes, will be shared during the scheduled presentation.   
CS stated that the cohort in Taiwan aims to enroll 15,000 individuals during an initial recruitment phase in next two years.   

SS provided information on a cohort of 24,000 participants established ten years ago in Thailand.  SS specifically noted that the cohort had collected specimens. Recruitment has closed; however, a case for reactivating recruitment would be considered.

HA stated that 26,000 participants have been recruited to HEALS in Bangladesh.  The cohort has collected biospecimens and data through the use of questionnaires.  HA hopes to enroll 200,000 participants with the assistance of additional funding.
BR gave a brief update on Coordinating Center (CC) developments, particularly the establishment of the ACC portal.
PB then updated the ACC on BMI WG activities, noting that the BMI project marks the first cross-cohort activity for the ACC.  The goal of the project is to assess the relationship between BMI and total mortality, as well as conduct analysis on major causes of death in various BMI categories.  The project will also explore possible effect modifiers such as age and country.  Fourteen cohorts have submitted surveys to the CC with the possibility of a few additional cohorts doing so in the coming months.  Combined, these cohorts would contribute approximately 70,000 individuals to the project.  At present, three cohorts have already submitted data to the CC.

YQ gave an update on cohort developments in China, noting that significant support from the Ministries of Health and Finance has enabled cohort expansion across the country, including YQ’s own work at sites specifically focused on cervical cancer, breast cancer screening, esophageal cancer, liver cancer and stomach cancer.  YQ also noted that a nutrition site has been acting as a comprehensive cancer prevention site.  Researchers are expected to meet later in the year to discuss how these activities will be advanced.

JP asked if each site was strictly cancer-specific, and if it was possible to look at participant information across sites.  

YQ replied that there had been greater government support for sites which specialized in cancers of higher prevalence in particular regions.  That being said, baseline and exposure protocols are consistent across the sites, and in some cases site overlap occurs.  For example, esophageal sites are also examining stomach cancer, and cervical cancer sites are also examining breast cancer.

PB provided an update on the American Association for Cancer Research’s efforts in Canada to develop a nation-wide cohort.  A workshop scheduled for June 17-19 in Alberta, will discuss what new cohorts should bring to cancer epidemiology and cancer research in general.  The workshop will include several educational sessions, reviews of new cohorts worldwide, and information on new biomarkers.  PB noted that the goals of this initiative are twofold: firstly national, in advancing the profile of these activities, and secondly international, in shaping the direction of the next wave of cohort studies.  PB noted that a formal invitation to the ACC will be circulated, and that speakers are currently being sought for the program if the opportunity is of interest. 

Action Item:  Dr. Boffetta will circulate invitation information for the meeting in Alberta.
JP added that the Canadian Partnership Against Cancer, which met last week, expressed enthusiastic support for these developments.  Support for the Alberta meeting is expected from CPAC as well.

Nutrition Proposal
AK presented a planning proposal for an Asian nutrient database, citing the lack of standardized databases, common nutrient units, or computerized systems specifically designed for Asian foods.   AK also specifically noted deficiencies with Food Frequency Questionnaires (FFQs), upon which many previous nutrient databases had been based.  With this in mind, AK proposed adopting lessons learned from prior systems, and in particular, abandoning the less effective FFQ in favor of 24-hour recalls or diet records.  
The proposal provided was drafted in consultation with dietary assessment experts worldwide.  AK noted that these discussions had produced a proposal deemed to be feasible, of reasonable cost, and of great benefit to Asian countries working towards improving human nutrition.  

AK highlighted the Nutrition Data System for Research developed by the University of Minnesota as an example of a highly extensive nutrient database under rigorous maintenance.  The Nutrition Coordinating Center (NCC) at the University of Minnesota, led by Lisa Harnack, offered to be available for training and consultation on the project.

Following the NCC’s model, a two-year planning phase was outlined.  During this period, nutrition experts throughout Asia would be tasked with developing a centrally maintained resource as well as common collection and analysis methods to ensure data comparability. 
Each participating country would also develop a country-specific food database to drive the common data collection interface.  Foods included in these databases are to be broken down into a common set of ingredients, which, in addition to the standardization of some foods and shared recipes, will also contribute to a higher level of data comparability.  
AK provided further details on each segment of the project and the personnel requirements during the planning phase.   It was expected that the cost would be $200,000 to $250,000 a year, which would be quite reasonable if distributed amongst several countries.
AK concluded by touching on the wide-ranging benefits of such an investment. These included a higher quality of nutrition data; improved validity; an opportunity to conduct human nutrition research in locations where research is not occurring; the potential for collaborative studies; and improvements in food surveillance, policy and safety. 

PB raised concern on the feasibility of developing databases in countries with complex dietary patterns, such as India.  PB then suggested the ACC consider developing databases for regions where established cohorts already exist.     

AK noted that either way, countries would collect similar information.    

RS commented that the recipes would be crucial, though potentially quite difficult.  
AK noted that the methodology for developing the database was fairly straightforward: either based on a surveillance study or an ACC study assessing food consumed in each country.  Upfront, the effort would be quite large, but with three nutritionists working over two to three years in each country, these resulting databases would be largely completed.  By drawing on existing nutrient databases, nutritionists would only need to add specific Asian foods which were not analyzed in previous databases. 
RS returned to PB’s remark and agreed that a regional approach with existing studies could be a good starting point for a country such as India.  
PB further noted that if investigators in Iran began a second cohort in a different region than the first cohort, traditional foods could greatly vary between the two regions.  Thus, it may be easier to conceive the project as study- or region-based rather than country-based.  
AK agreed there was potential for a region-specific approach. 
JP suggested this approach may assist movement in a number of countries.  This seemed to be implicit in AK’s proposal, which focused on seeking out those experts willing to begin initial efforts and expand from there. 
KC noted that either approach would have an impact on the funding distribution, which would be good to keep in mind.  In agreement with RS, KC also emphasized the importance of recipes to the project.  KS then expressed concern on the sufficiency of the University of Minnesota’s system in an Asian context given the complexity of Asian foods. 
AK replied that the University of Minnesota’s structure would be able to accommodate the complexity of Asian foods.  Rather, the primary issue seemed to be how best to develop the databases.  Some researchers have suggested doing research on foods using an assisted, written food recall for database development.  Others have instructed participants to keep notes with food descriptions followed by a 24-hour recall with specific interviewer probing.  In either case, how best to collect data given a high degree of food complexity needs to be addressed.  

HA agreed that food identification and determining ingredient composition appeared feasible but raised concern over the feasibility of conducting nutrient analysis for less common foods.  

AK replied that, essentially, a carrot is a carrot.  Therefore, a limited number of foods would require analysis. 

HA added that the analysis of spices in particular were of concern.  

JP noted that, in reality, nuances across countries may exist.  For example, differences as a result of how meat is raised, i.e. grain-fed versus grass-fed beef.   

AK acknowledged this potential variability as an indentified challenge, which, in addition to fortification would need to be taken into account.  However, those differences occur on an ingredient level, which would be easier to resolve.  
JP and AK asked if members were interested in the proposal.  
JS expressed interest, and cited the possibility of introducing the project in his study or others initially.  It was further noted that in Korea, standardized FFQs are in use by most cohorts.  If adopted, the shift away from FFQs would eventually need to be carried over nationally.  

YQ stated personal interest and hoped the APOCP would be receptive.  Constructing databases for this project prompted concern, as a recent Chinese database initiative encountered significant difficulties.

CS stated his interest, but was uncertain of the potential interest in Taiwan. 
HA shared that, in his view, the project was feasible and potentially highly beneficial, but also reiterated his concern over the amount of lab analysis which would be necessary.

JP commented there would be relatively modest amounts of lab analysis required.  If the initial structure was designed well, it would be possible to add items such as specific phytochemicals, as they are analyzed.  

AK agreed and provided carotenoids as an example of an element previously unaccounted for, but added into a later database version in a manner which ensured the usability of previously collected data.  
HA asked where the lab might be located.
AK replied that an international location would be appropriate.  However, the U.S. Department of Agriculture may also be an option. AK further noted the possibility of utilizing a number of labs worldwide which specialize in particular assays. 

RS stated that the locations selected should be provided with standard reference materials.
JP suggested that if there were questions over food comparability between locations after analysis, it would be useful to consult standard references.   
MI noted that the majority of Japanese cohorts consult established databases. MI suggested a comparison between these established databases and the proposed database would be useful.  

KC mentioned a number of nutrition assessment methods in use or at a pilot phase in Singapore. KC then suggested this initiative focus initially on how to tactfully change the mindset away from FFQs.

SS asked how the project intended to recruit nutritionists. 

AK replied that willing individuals would need to be identified in each country.  In addition, commitment from either government or higher education would be necessary.  All of these parties would work towards a centrally developed nutrient database, as well as their individual country-specific database.  .  
JP then suggested the discussion resume at the cohorts meeting in order to assess what steps would be feasible at an individual cohort level. 
Nutrition in India

RS presented tools and preliminary results from a diet-focused pilot project in India numbering 4000 individuals.  Study centers were established in New Delhi, Mumbai and Trivandrum.  The first visit collected information on diet history, health history, tobacco use, and other areas and followed up with a second visit to collect urine and blood samples, BMI and other anthropometric measures.  Interviewer-assisted 24-hour recalls were conducted via laptop at in-home visits for a subset of individuals at each location.  The use of diet diaries in these settings was stated to be particularly difficult due to literacy barriers.  The pilot will continue to be monitored throughout the six-year timeframe, but at this stage, has demonstrated that such a study would be feasible in India.
KC asked how far apart the visits were.  RS replied that three seasons were initially planned for; however, two seasons seemed more appropriate.  Visits three and four, as well as five and six, were paired, with three months in between each set.  RS explained that the visits were paired in order to capture both a weekend and weekday.  

RS highlighted several challenges the study encountered, which included difficulty determining ingredient amounts and a lack of reliable nutrient information in India.  
RS then gave a demonstration of the Automated Self-Administered 24-hour recall system (ASA24) developed by Amy Subar and other NCI colleagues.  The ASA24 is web-based and will be made publicly available after piloting is complete.  A similar web-based system (ACT24) was developed to capture physical activity information.  RS noted that these tools may be of interest, and invited ACC members to consider participation at the International Conference on Diet and Activity Methods, June 5-7, in Washington, D.C., if interested.  

SP noted that her study conducted three day’s worth of 24-hour recalls, and asked how many days were included in the feasibility study.   RS replied that 24-hour recalls were conducted on four days, with at least one weekend day included.   RS further noted that depending on the variability seen between weekday and weekend data, adjustment to this schedule may follow.  

JK asked if ASA24 was similar to the Computer Assisted Personal Interview (CAPI) Questionnaire.  RS replied that it was.
JK asked how long it took to complete the 24-hour recall.   RS responded that the average time was 20-30 minutes, although the section on diet history could lengthen that estimate.  

JK asked if all four days were interviewer-assisted.  RS replied yes and noted that this is an arrangement which is feasible in India and may also be in locations where participants visit a clinic.  Food diaries which were not interviewer-assisted, on the other hand, would require some participant training. 
JK asked how compliant participants were in completing the four days.  RS stated that this component had yet to be completed, but additional information was expected as data continued to be received.  RS estimated that visits three and four experienced reasonably good compliance rates while visits five and six were completed about 50% of the time.  
KC asked if evaluation for a systematic bias was considered, given the use of a web-based tool.  RS replied that, at this point, such an evaluation had not be completed as this study was primarily a feasibility study. 
AK added a bias was likely, as a commitment to complete what is potentially a 40-minute questionnaire was involved.   The reason being that individuals already enrolled in a study would likely be more committed to completing such a requirement.  Thus, it would be reasonable to expect some bias.

JP agreed and further noted that to some extent, an observational study is always a volunteer cohort.  

JS added that the design would be critical in ensuring compliance.  A questionnaire currently in use in Korea is 50 pages in length and takes an hour to complete.  Thus, assessments need to be designed to be appropriate in length while adequately thorough.
RS also noted that even the sequencing of when diet information is collected has been seen to make a difference.  For example, data collected at the beginning as opposed to the end of the assessment tend to differ, which is why the study in India collected diet information in the first visit. 

Biospecimens

PB presented biospecimens information from Dr. Nathaniel Rothman who was unable to attend.  

PB noted that, based on a previous review, most or all of the ACC cohorts collected an EDTA tube, most collected a serum tube, fewer collected a haperin tube, and only a few collected urine samples.  Based on this information, a core protocol was developed for both blood and urine collection.  The core blood protocol recommends the collection of an anticoagulant tube (EDTA), serum tube and an additional tube such as an ACD tube or RNA-stabilizing tube.  The core urine protocol recommends spot urine collection.
PB stated that Dr. Rothman suggested a number of action items.  Those action items included: conducting a biospecimen collection survey; developing recommendations for a standard protocol for new cohorts; and activating the Biospecimens Working Group, by naming an individual to lead with Dr. Rothman as a co-chair and designating at least two members from existing cohorts and two members from new cohorts.  Once formed, Dr. Rothman suggested the WG complete the survey and recommendations within six months.  

JP asked who would be interested in joining the Biospecimens WG.  MT expressed interest, and HA noted Dr. A. Rahman A. Jamal may be interested.  Meeting attendees also nominated Dr. Daehee Kang.
Action Item:  Activate Biospecimens WG by selecting a co-chair and additional WG members.  The CC will contact Drs. Jamal and Kang about participation in the WG. 

Action Item: The Biospecimens WG will address Dr. Rothman’s recommendations, which include developing and conducting a survey on biospecimen collection and developing appropriate recommendations for biospecimen standards for new cohorts.

PB then gave a presentation on the possibility of using dried blood spots in prospective studies when fresh blood samples are unfeasible.  PB has been in communication with Julie Ross from the University of Minnesota on this issue.  

PB noted that, traditionally, dried blood spots were used as a source of DNA; however, growing literature on non-DNA biomarkers and better paper preservation methods have opened up new possibilities for the use of dried blood samples. PB added that these developments will require validation studies. 

PB provided an overview of cancer-related biomarkers to be aware of such as: hormones (TSH, cortisol, FSH), nutritional markers (fatty acid profiles, ferritin, glucose), liver function, infections (antibodies and antigens), inflammation, and pollutants (DDE, lead).
AK asked if these examples were validated or in the process of being validated.
PB responded that each of these examples had at least one publication and were in various stages of validation.  
PB added that a number of methodological papers addressing storage conditions, the role of EDTA, how DNA and RNA could be isolated, and the feasibility of whole genome amplification were also available.  In light of these developments, PB reiterated his recommendation to at least be aware of the growing literature.
PB then proposed the ACC perform a review of cancer-related biomarkers measured in DBS/DSS, as well as accompanying methodological issues, in collaboration with Julie Ross.  Based on this review, PB also recommended that the ACC consider conducting validation studies for specific biomarkers.  

RS agreed that dried blood samples would be a good secondary approach if fresh blood was unattainable. 
PB acknowledged RS’s concern, but also noted that in some circumstances this may be a useful approach worth keeping abreast of.  PB suggested that dried blood serve as a back-up for individual members of a cohort or an existing cohort where collection of fresh blood is unfeasible, as dried blood specimens would be an inexpensive alternative.  
JP agreed that dried blood specimens deserved consideration in low resource settings where the potential for good epidemiologic research is limited by the inability to preserve specimens.  
HA added that if fresh blood at baseline could be collected, than dried blood for repeated measures would be a useful approach.
JS noted several challenges in Korea with dried blood spots such as budget and storage issues, but also noted concern on the usefulness of these samples in analysis.
PB agreed that much validation work was necessary.  Most studies were not using dried blood for research purposes; therefore, not all of the literature would be directly applicable.  However, PB noted that dried blood spots in a case-control study in Indonesia have proved good yields are possible.  With further validation, these samples could be very useful.  

JS asked about the DNA yield from such samples.  PB replied the yield would be dependent on how large the paper was and how much was used.
JP noted that, if the storage proved stable, the potential for repeated blood samples for specific measures in particular, would be an attractive, affordable approach.  JP then suggested that the Biospecimens WG further address the potential for dried blood as PB proposed.  

Action Item: The Biospecimens WG will review the following recommendations as proposed by Dr. Boffetta: review cancer-related biomarkers and related methodological issues in collaboration with Julie Ross; discuss validation issues concerning filter paper; consider an ACC validation study; and evaluate the potential use of filter papers in collection protocols.

YQ expressed interested in participating in the WG’s efforts to address validation.  YQ noted that several cohorts in China were collecting urine and blood with filter paper, but were experiencing difficulties analyzing the samples. 

RS suggested it would be interesting to assess hormones, which greatly fluctuate, with repeated dried blood samples.  

RS then noted that it was particularly difficult to export blood samples from India.  PB suggested that dried samples on paper may be easier to export.  

RS raised the possibility of several labs examining the feasibility of dried blood with the aim of developing a standardized protocol.  
JAS noted a recent funding announcement for new opportunities with biospecimens, which may be of interest for the ACC when considering the potential of dried blood samples.  

Action Item:  JAS will send information regarding new opportunities for biospecimens to the CC.

Round-robin lab study
MT stated that the possibility of a round-robin lab study was raised in the Executive Committee.  If the ACC wished to pursue this, the first step would be to identify a goal.  For example, MT asked if the intent was to identify labs and see where a combination of activities would be possible, or was the intent to alter lab processes in order to produce the same results.  MT indicated that there were several different possibilities and whichever was identified would dictate the design and approach.  

MT noted that additional considerations to accommodate longitudinal analysis would also need to be addressed.  For instance, specimen stability would determine how, and if, periodic reanalysis by labs was feasible.   
MT stated that it would be useful to know such information as what analytes labs were currently exploring, the quality of assurance being conducted, as well as the range of specimens anticipated when considering a round robin design.  
MT suggested the Biospecimens WG set goals for the study, survey potential labs, agree on which to include and report back to the ACC.  The remaining design issues, such as size sample would follow.
JAS asked if the purpose was to perform the same analysis across labs to see if there was concurrence.  MT replied yes, or could be used to create concurrence. 

JAS asked how feasible it was to recruit labs for such a project.  MT replied that a financial incentive may be necessary, but expected that labs would be interested.
JP asked MT if he was available to share expertise with the WG.  MT agreed.  

JP suggested adding the round robin discussion to the Biospecimens WG agenda.  

Action Item: Determine goals of a round-robin lab and discuss potential study design, i.e. sample size, assays, export issues, etc.   

Action Item: Develop recommendations for a round robin lab for ACC consideration.

JAS asked MT if in his experience the exportation of samples had been an issue.   
MT replied that his experience was primarily domestic, and acknowledged export issues would need to be addressed.  
JP asked YQ about regulations on exporting specimens from China. 
YQ replied the process was overseen by the Ministry of Health and requires prior approval, which can be quite difficult to obtain.  However, it has been easier to share samples when there is already a joint agreement in place to pursue a study, the details of which are communicated in advance to the Ministry, and samples are shared equitably.  In addition, it is customary to export only samples which cannot be analyzed in-country.  Export requests in these cases are generally granted.  YQ also noted that a higher profile partner such as NCI or NIH could be beneficial, whereas partnering with a private company may result in a much more difficult process. 

RS stated that it was extremely difficult to export specimens from India.  A current study imports quality control samples from the United States to enable testing with the same assays.  

JAS asked RS if any issues arose when attempting to publish with these samples.

RS replied that these data have not been published yet.  The quality control samples from the United States were from anonymous volunteers, which should not be problematic.  RS then noted that the difficulty in obtaining a diverse group of volunteers in the United States to adequately cover the ranges involved has been a limitation in this study.  RS added further that, at this point, greater top-level involvement would help move this issue forward.  
JP asked if there were any differences on regional transfers within Asia, or if the barriers were similar as those experienced with Western countries.
YQ responded that there did not seem to be a difference; regardless the government was concerned that samples will be sold for a profit.   

KC reported that specimen exports were reasonably straightforward in Singapore.

CS noted that further regulation on this issue was needed, but at present there were no strict regulations on exporting samples from Taiwan.
SS stated that there were no significant problems exporting samples from Thailand.  The primary issue in Thailand has been finding a company to ship the samples.  Instead, researchers have been forced to hand-carry samples and ensure documentation from both parties is in place when arriving at customs.
HA noted no export issues in Bangladesh thus far.
PB stated that India was an exception.  The process seemed to be just as difficult in collaborations between the WHO and India. 
Pilot Projects

JP commented on the excellent progress of the BMI project, which is expected to produce results fairly soon.  JP asked if there were ideas for future pilot projects while the ACC continues to support the BMI project. 
PB stated that there was a small response from cohorts to a proposal on rare cancers in the past, which did not generate a sufficient sample size.  PB added that rare cancers seemed to be a natural area for collaboration and if there was renewed interest, the proposal could be recirculated for comment.   
Action Item:  Dr. Boffetta will recirculate the rare cancer proposal.  

JP agreed and hoped that interest in this proposal would be bolstered by the good progress demonstrated by the BMI project.  Reactivation of this project among the cohorts already responsive to the BMI project may be possible.  

Discussion briefly raised the possibility of specifically addressing ocular, adrenal or endocrine tumors for this project.
HA asked if the nutrition proposal presented by AK was considered a pilot project.  JP replied that there were similarities between the two; however, the nutrition proposal was not in the mold of an endpoint-focused project.
HA asked if pilot projects would be primarily focused on endpoint and exposure.  
JP responded that to his understanding, an endpoint and exposure focus was more what the ACC was after, but that all ideas would be considered.  JP encouraged the ACC to communicate with BR on any pilot project proposals.  At present, the ACC will move forward with the nutrition proposal and recirculate the rare tumor proposal.  JP also suggested listing a few rare tumor types to focus on.  
Action Item:  Everybody to communicate with the CC about potential pilot projects. 

BR reported that the CC drafted a document on Pilot Project Procedures to provide information on how to submit a proposal and how the CC could be of assistance.  BR hoped the process as outlined would provide some standardization without making the process rigid or onerous.   

Cohorts

BR stated the CC had completed a draft document to assist the establishment of cohorts as discussed at the ACC meeting in San Diego.  The document contains the following sections: an ACC overview, working groups, an informatics overview, model consent forms and a placeholder for biospecimen protocols.  Meeting attendees were asked if there were other areas of interest for new cohorts which would be useful.
JP suggested circulating the new-cohort packet for comment. 
Action Item: Circulate new-cohort packet to ACC members for review.

JAS asked if information on biospecimen protocols and data sharing was included.

BR responded that a section on biospecimens is expected, but not data sharing as the cohorts do not share data with each other.
NCI 

JAS gave a brief introduction on the National Cancer Institute’s initiatives in China and her involvement in these efforts.   The NCI is in the early stages of developing a strategic plan to expand partnerships, particularly cancer research partnerships, in China.  JAS has met with health experts to identify areas of priority.  In the short-term, scientific or policy issues are expected to be identified and investment in new and existing relationships pursued.  A number of workshops and pilot projects are expected from these developments, to be supported by a long-term NCI position in the region.  Potential areas of collaboration include cancer genomics, nanobiology and nanomedicine, predominate tumors in Asia, and data-sharing, several of which the ACC is pursuing as well.   

PB asked if the initiative would be focused on intramural or extramural collaboration. 

JAS replied that both would be considered.  The initiative would enable extramural researchers interested in expansion with issues such as biospecimens.  

PB noted that, with extramural research, it had been difficult to justify a study abroad or a study in collaboration with an international partner.
HA asked if NIH-sponsored work, perhaps through an arrangement between the NIH and Chinese authorities, could ease the transfer of biospecimens. 

JAS stated that while she could not personally speak to these issues, it may be possible to engage researchers who have successfully transferred biospecimens in discussion and disseminate lessons learned.  

JP suggested continuing to keep potential opportunities with the NCI in mind and recommended further communication with JAS on rare tumor efforts. 

Action Item: Continue communication with Dr. Schneider on areas of NCI and ACC overlap; particularly concerning rare cancer project developments and the potential to exchange lessons learned.  

JP then noted that the ACC had received an invitation from the NCI Cohort Consortium to attend the Consortium’s meeting in November.  
It was noted that PB, MT, YC, and Dr. Wei Zheng have planned on attending.  PB offered to report on ACC activities. 
JP asked individuals to inform BR if they are planning on being in attendance so that the CC can communicate this information to the Cancer Consortium.  
HA asked the group if there was interest in a Fogarty-sponsored funding announcement specifically for global health informatics. 

ZF noted that Fogarty funds tend to be minimal.

JP stated grants were usually $100,000 a year, but that amount could go quite far in some locations.  
Action Item: HA will send the funding announcement to the CC.

ACC Operations

JP asked meeting attendees for thoughts on where the next meeting should be held.  

BR added that the spring meeting was traditionally held in conjunction with AACR, which will be in Denver this year.
HA noted that attendance is often higher when the meeting is held in conjunction with another meeting.  RS also agreed it made sense to hold the meeting at the same time as the AACR meeting.

There was some discussion on the difficulty for Iranian researchers to receive U.S. visas. MI also noted potential difficulty due to restrictions of her institution’s fiscal year; however, it appeared that at least a third of current meeting attendees would be able to attend the meeting if held in conjunction with the AACR meeting.
BR noted that AACR meeting is scheduled for April 18-22.  

It was decided that the meeting would be tentatively scheduled for the 17th with the possibility for separate working group meetings on the 16th.   

Action Item: The CC will coordinate the Spring meeting in Denver, April 16-17, 2009, in conjunction with the AACR meeting.

BR asked the group if there was interest in setting explicit recruitment milestones and goals for the ACC.  
DK asked if recruitment would be measured numerically or by a set timeframe.
JP suggested reviewing this possibility at the new cohorts meeting.  

BR asked if new cohorts have communicated externally and asked the group for thoughts on an external communications strategy.  
JP asked representatives from Korea and Singapore if there was specific information they wished to be made public.  
DK commented that in Korea, cohort communication is primarily for scientists and not the public.  Two professional articles for physicians have been produced.  DK suggested exploring a strategy to introduce the ACC in scientific journals.  

JP noted that one of the main reasons for pursuing external communication would be to facilitate recruitment.  Thus, public announcements, not professional announcements, would be appropriate for this purpose.
KC added that local media contacts in Singapore had been helpful primarily for informing funders of the Singapore Consortium of Cohort Studies’ participation in international consortia.  Whether this publicity would aid recruitment was unknown, but it would be beneficial to publicize within the international scientific community.

BR noted press coverage would assist the CC within the Fred Hutchinson Cancer Research Center (FHCRC), and it would be useful for the CC to hear of ACC coverage occurring in other countries.  BR asked if there were any objections to pursuing press coverage.  
DK asked that a draft of publication materials be sent to the EC and then ACC cohorts for review prior to release.  
PB commented that ACC visibility would be facilitated by results.  Apart from the media, general public, and politicians, PB recommended that it would be beneficial to publish a short article (2500 words) introducing the ACC in a scientific journal such as the International Journal of Epidemiology.  
BR asked if a brochure for potential funders or cohorts would be useful
YQ replied yes, noting that pamphlets and links to websites, including the ACC website may be useful. JP agreed.

Action Item: Draft external communications materials, i.e. a brochure, and send to the ACC for review prior to release. 

BR stated that the 2009 goals, as agreed upon a year ago, were fairly short and asked meeting attendees what the ACC would like to pursue in the coming year.   

It was decided that progress on the BMI project should continue, and the rare cancer project reconsidered.  The ACC will also focus on recommendations made earlier in the session regarding biospecimens.
BR gave a brief demonstration of the portal and referred meeting attendees to an instructional document included in the meeting packet for future reference. 

DK asked if it was possible to alert ACC members when a new document was uploaded.  

BR responded yes, and noted that at present the BMI workspace is configured to send email alerts.  This function had not been enabled on the main site, but can be configured to alert users when a new announcement is posted.    

Action Item:  Configure the main ACC portal site to alert users when a new announcement is posted.

DK then asked if it was possible to see how many users access the site. 

BR replied a site usage report providing this information could be generated.

DK noted that the portal would be quite useful for the ACC.

BR shifted discussion, asking attendees if there were any concerns on how the Steering Committee had been structured.  BR noted that this arrangement provided inclusiveness, but may be problematic if a vote from this body was required.   

No comments were given.  JP asked attendees to please let the CC know if there were any problems or concerns.
JP then brought attention to the last agenda item – future funding for the CC.   CC funding is guaranteed until June 2010, however funding from the FHCRC is unlikely to be sustainable. JP proposed that the ACC begin drawing up a funding plan, noting that in the past the ACC has discussed pursuing a grant, or drawing on funding from member cohorts, or some combination of the two. 

BR noted that at present, FHCRC funds the CC at $300-400,000 per year.
HA asked if it was possible that FHCRC would fund the CC beyond 2010.  
JP replied that there was no particular reason for FHCRC to make a commitment beyond 2010, but that the enthusiasm to continue to provide expertise and personnel still existed.  

HA and PB commended CC and BR in particular for the work done thus far.  PB then noted it would be easier to secure funds for a specific project, rather than seek funding to support the operating costs of the CC as the CC is a long-term commitment.

HA noted that actively recruiting cohorts could potentially put tougher some funds, but eventually additional funding from the NIH or elsewhere would be necessary.  HA suggested exploring these options and discussing this arrangement further in the existing cohorts meeting.  
JP suggested that the ACC investigate a mixed model.  Funds from cohorts which have support and could provide some portion to the CC could be used to leverage a grant when approaching a funding agency.  JP encouraged the ACC to keep this issue in mind in the coming year.  

Action Item: Draft a CC funding proposal for an initial EC review, followed by a review by ACC cohorts.

No additional ACC business required attention and the general meeting was adjourned.
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